LA /ESSEX PRIMARY HEADS’ ASSOCIATION SOUTH AREA
WEDNESDAY 18 NOVEMBER 2009 The Belvedere, Crays Hill
MEETING SUMMARY: ISSUES AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Agendas and minutes for these meetings available at www.essexprimaryheads.co.uk
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	DISTRICT AND EPHA AGENDA (a.m.)
(Notes below)
Sue Faulkner, Area Improvement Manager
Gillian Brinded, South Chair

Presentation: 
Community Cohesion in Essex Schools

Workshops:
· The new Ofsted Framework – real life experience
· Safeguarding update
· New styles of leadership
· Every Child Counts
SEPHA meeting
	New Headteachers welcomed 

Karen Gibbons

Blackmore Primary 

Roz Townsend

The Kingswood Junior School

Jan Vaughan 

Lubbins Park Primary (Executive Head)

Chris Webster

Millhouse Juniors (Executive Head)
Lisa Wright

North Crescent Primary

Farewell to the following Headteachers:

Carol Bright

St Nicholas CE Primary, Rayleigh

Dave Foxall

Woodham Ley Primary

Angela Humphrey
Greensted Juniors

Gy Rampersaud

Rochford Primary & Nursery
Stephen Southgate
Downham Primary 

Bethan Rees, Cambridgeshire  Race Equality & Diversity Service
Angela Russell and Melanie Clayton, St Anne Line Infants

Barry Hawes, Schools Improvement Adviser, North East

Graham Lancaster, Mid Area Improvement Manager 

Lianne West
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LA /ESSEX PRIMARY HEADS’ ASSOCIATION SOUTH AREA

DISTRICT AND AREA MEETING
WEDNESDAY 18 NOVEMBER 2009

ATTENDANCE

	Present

	
	
	

	Basildon/Billericay/Wickford District
	Rochford/Rayleigh
	

	Mark Abbott
	The Willows Primary
	Brenda Dalley
	Hadleigh Infant & Nursery

	Iain Birtwell
	Advisory Head, Greensted Juniors
	Monica Dimmock
	Glebe Infants & UHI

	Gillian Brinded
	Abacus Primary
	Chris Eshmade
	Canewdon School

	Pat Brown
	Ghyllgrove Infants
	Dave Foxall
	Woodham Ley Primary

	Mabel Butcher
	The Phoenix Primary 
	Richard Green
	Grove Wood Primary 

	Iris Cerny
	Whitmore Junior
	Robin Goodier
	Holt Farm Infants

	Gill Chapman
	Leigh Beck Infants & Nursery
	Megan Jenkins
	Riverside Infants & Juniors

	Vaughan Collier
	Buttsbury Junior
	Stephen Keeley
	Holt Farm Juniors

	Lyn Corderoy 
	Grange Primary 
	Travis Martinson
	Glebe Juniors & UHI

	June Dodd
	Quilters Juniors
	Caroline Miller
	Edward Francis Infants

	Melissa Eades
	Sunnymede Infants
	Lou Reck
	Down Hall Primary

	Tim Eastwell
	Lincewood Primary
	Maureen Sealeaf
	Stambridge Primary

	Jo Farrow
	Greensted Infants & Nursery
	Gary Soars
	Edward Francis Junior

	Terry Flitman
	Wickford Juniors
	Nikki Stevens
	St Teresa’s Catholic Primary

	Wendy Foster
	Millhouse Infants
	Castle Point/Canvey
	

	Kevin Furlong
	Ryedene Primary
	Annette Keeney
	St Katherine’s CE Primary

	Jacquie Green
	Whitmore Infants & Nursery
	Lella Yates
	Advisory Head, Westwood Primary

	Pauline George
	The Wickford Infant School
	Brentwood
	

	Marilyn Hampton
	Bardfield Primary
	Chris Beazley
	St Mary’s CE Primary, Shenfield

	Lynette Higgins
	The Len Wastell Infant School
	Susan Dawson
	Kelvedon Hatch Primary

	Sue Jackson
	Lee Chappell Primary
	Margaret Cooper 
	Doddinghurst CE Juniors

	Glenys Jones
	Fairhouse Infants 
	Wayne Harris
	Long Ridings Primary 

	Hilary Luckman


	Quilters Infants
	Phil Manterfield
	Ingatestone Juniors

	Karen Mackenzie
	Hilltop Infants
	Sheila Rainsford
	St Helen’s Catholic Infants 

	Pauline MacMillan
	Oakfield Primary
	Bernadette Rossiter
	St Joseph the Worker Catholic Pri

	John Peoples
	St Peter’s Catholic Primary
	Sally Taggart
	Willowbrook Primary

	Harriet Phelps-Knights

	Janet Duke Infants & Juniors
	Dave Walton
	Holly Trees Primary

	Diane Pilgrim
	Briscoe Primary & Nursery
	Stephen Southgate
	Downham Primary 

	Cristina Portoles
	Laindon Park Primary
	Jayne Mitchell
	Gosbecks Primary, Colchester

	Debbie Rogan


	Wickford C of E Infants
	Melanie Clayton
	St Anne Line Catholic Infants

	Angela Russell
	St Anne Line Catholic Infants
	In Attendance  
	

	Gill Smith
	Northlands Infants & Nursery
	Pam Langmead

	EPHA Manager 

	Sean Tobin
	Merrylands Primary
	Barry Hawes
	SIEY

	Roz Townsend
	The Kingswood Junior School
	Leanne West
	Every Child Counts

	Izzy Unite
	Brightside Primary 
	Jo
	Creative Partnerships

	Alison Waite
	Hilltop Juniors
	Graham Lancaster
	Mid Area Improvement Manager

	Lisa Wright
	North Crescent Primary
	
	

	LA Officers
	
	
	

	Sue Faulkner
	Sth Area Improvement Manager
	
	

	Alison Fiala
	Head of Primary Improvement
	
	

	Elaine Fulton
	Head of Integrated Localities Commissioning
	Apologies
	

	Debbie Holmes
	ECC Lead on Narrowing the Gap
	Karen Colville
	Felmore Primary

	Claire Burrell
	Localities Commissioner (South)
	Carol Bright
	St Nicholas Primary, Rayleigh

	Yvonne Dilley
	Advisory Head
	Debbie Loveless
	Kingswood Infants

	Prue Reynolds 
	EMAS
	Jenny McCutcheon
	Fairhouse Juniors 

	Dominic Collins
	Partnerships Manager 2012 Legacy and Strategic Sport
	Sue Pipe

Chris Webster
	Great Berry Primary

Kingston Primary/Millhouse Juniors

	Ralph Holloway


	Principle Officer Children’s Support
	Jenny Slee

Jan Vaughan
	Grove Wood Primary

Canvey Juniors/Lubbins Park


Note: If your attendance or apologies have not been noted please contact the EPHA Manager at langmead@tesco.net for amendment.

	
	SOUTH EPHA DISTRICT MEETING MINUTES 18 November 2009

	

	1.
	WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS 

Gillian Brinded, Chair of SEPHA, and Sue Faulkner, the South Area Improvement Manager, welcomed headteachers and colleagues from the Local Authority to the district and area meeting. 

	

	2.
	COMMUNITY COHESION IN ESSEX PRIMARY SCHOOLS

A presentation by Bethan Rees, Manager of Cambridgeshire Race Equality and Diversity Service

Bethan reminded headteachers of their duty to promote community cohesion and noted that the new Ofsted Framework will include inspection of this area in schools. There is no definitive definition of community cohesion, and Cambridge has created its definition using many sources:  
· Local Government Association (2002) 

· Home Office (2003)

· Commission for Racial Equality (2005)

· DCSF (2007)

· Commission on Integration & Cohesion (2007)

· Communities & Local Government (2008)

· Ofsted (2009)
Bethan referred to a document (Community Cohesion definitions –from various organisations. Available on the EPHA website) which lists community cohesion definitions from these sources.

The Cambridgeshire community cohesion policy states:

· There is a common vision for all communities, an emphasis on articulating what binds communities together rather than what differences divide them, a sense of belonging, of identifying with the neighbourhood and of ‘looking out for each other’.
· There is a commitment to equality and social justice.
· The diversity of people’s different backgrounds and circumstances is appreciated, respected and protected, in order to support integration and cohesion in changing communities.
· People have similar life opportunities, irrespective of background.
· Everyone understands their rights and responsibilities and is encouraged to participate at all levels. 
· Strong and positive relationships are being developed between people from different backgrounds in the workplace, in schools and within neighbourhoods.
Bethan referred to the “community cohesion brick” which shows the various strands of community cohesion that should be taken into account.

The different strands are:

· Religious and non-religious

· Ethnicity and culture

· Socio-economic

The different scales or geographical dimensions of community are:

· The Global Community

· The UK Community

· The Community the school is located in

· The School Community

The school’s contribution can be grouped under these headings:

· Teaching, learning and the curriculum

· Equity and Excellence

· Engagement and Ethos

Ofsted Inspectors are likely to ask three key questions in relation to Community Cohesion:

· What do you understand about the context of your school?

· How has your understanding of the school’s context informed a planned set of actions to promote community cohesion?

· What impact are you having?

Schools need to be very clear about their socio-economic, religious and ethnic make-up, and should also be able to demonstrate how these areas are monitored.

Bethan gave an example of a school in Cambridgeshire, Shirley Primary, which has a wide and diverse population, and a number of challenges in relation to community cohesion. The school has over 400 pupils on roll, and 25% are Free School Meals Children, 34% have special educational needs and/or disabilities, 51% are black or from minority ethnic groups and 22% are Gypsy Roma Travellers. 22 languages are spoken in the school. The absence rate at the school is 7.76%, though this figure is a major improvement on previous years.

There is a whole school commitment to raising awareness and sharing the diverse cultures within the school community, including a designated member of the Senior Management Team and a Traveller Governor. Bethan also gave numerous examples of how Shirley Primary is ensuring that their teaching, learning and curriculum are effective and equally accessible to all children in the school, whatever their background.

Headteachers were asked to consider the following areas in relation to Teaching, Learning and the Curriculum:

· How have learners encountered other faiths and cultures? (e.g. History of migrations) 
· Curriculum plans, visitors, evidence of work 
· School linking projects 
· Work on skills + confidence to challenge prejudice (e.g. performances, creative work, role plays) 
· Assessments + surveys (diversity awareness) 
· Lesson observations 
· Parents’ comments 
· Student-led surveys, reviews and evaluations 

In relation to Equity and Excellence:

· Attainment tracking – RAISEonline 
· Monitoring + evaluating participation + achievement
· Monitoring + review of equality & inclusion practices – data analysis 
· Onward progression + aspirations 
· Attitude surveys 
· Trust in justice / fairness
· Professional development 
In relation to Ethos and Engagement:

· Visibility of student council activity 
· Learning to use democracy
· Involvement in active citizenship projects 
· Community consultations + involvement of local people, including parents/carers 
· Range of projects, opportunities and encouragement to volunteer
· Policies for mixing social groups and ages (vertical groups, class seating, clubs + activities)
· Records of racial and bullying incidents + incidents of anti-social behaviour  
· Feelings of safety 
· Peer leadership projects 
· Social spaces + opportunities 
· Rich, enhanced curriculum 

The following legislation refers to schools’ equality and community cohesion duties
· Race Equality policy April 2001 (RRAA 2000) 
· Disability Equality Scheme December 2006 & 2007 (DDA 2005 – DED 2005) 
· Gender Equality Scheme April 2007 (Equality Act 2006) 
· Monitoring implementation of schemes & assessing impact
· Record racist incidents (RRAA 2000)
· Community Cohesion September 2007 (Education & Inspections Act 2006)
Cambridgeshire has produced document entitled 

Equality and Community Cohesion in Cambridgeshire Schools: Making Children Matter
This guidance document is divided into three sections: 

· Context
· Summary of statutory duties
· Framework for an overarching single equality policy statement
and is supported by appendices for monitoring and action planning 
Available on the Cambridgeshire Education Portal www.ccceducation.net by searching on Resource ID 3983 
Or on the EPHA website www.essexprimaryheads.co.uk

Bethan reminded headteachers that, according to the new Ofsted Framework evaluation schedule, a school is likely to be judged inadequate in relation to community cohesion if:

· the school’s contribution to promoting community cohesion is ineffective 

· school leaders have failed to complete all three steps: developing an understanding of their context, planning appropriate actions, and evaluating their impact on community cohesion 

· the school has failed to address all three strands: faith, ethnicity and culture, and socio-economic factors 

· little attention is paid to community cohesion beyond the school itself or the school’s immediate community

· some groups of pupils do not regularly or readily engage with others and are intolerant of one another’s differences 
Headteachers were reminded of the requirement to report any racist incidents in their schools and referred to DCSF guidance, “Learning Together to be Safe:  A toolkit to help schools contribute to the prevention of violent extremism.” (Available on EPHA website)

Bethan suggested that next steps might include:
· Check compliance with all equality and community cohesion duties

· Undertake a community cohesion audit

· Analyse staff and governor training needs

· Evaluate the contents of the SEF – does it contain sufficient evidence of impact of the community cohesion strategy and its effect on pupils attitudes, behaviours and knowledge?

· Identify how all curriculum areas contribute to community cohesion

· Speak to pupils – can they talk about the impact of the school on their understanding of community– has it changed their views?

· Identify for a case study examples of individual pupils – LAC?

These steps should be with the involvement of governors, and the headteachers were reminded that ECC Schools Learning and Development offer Community Cohesion training for governors. (Contact SLD on 01245 434300) 
It was noted that it is not statutory to have a Community Cohesion policy for a school, but that recent Ofsted Inspection teams have asked for them during inspections. This policy could be included in a school’s Equal Opportunities policy, and a commitment to community cohesion should thread through many of the school’s policies, including the curriculum, behaviour management, racism, disability access, attendance, subject area policies and so on.

Further information and guidance: 

· DCSF Guidance on the duty to promote community cohesion (ref. 00598-2007DOM-EN)
www.teachernet.gov.uk/publications 
· Ofsted guidance for inspectors
www.ofsted.gov.uk 
· Institute of Community Cohesion 
· http://www.cohesioninstitute.org.uk/home 

· Schools Linking Network 
www.schoolslinkingnetwork.org.uk 
· Rights Respecting Schools Award (UNICEF)
www.unicef.org.uk 
· Learning together to be safe: a toolkit to help schools contribute to the prevention of violent extremism 
www.dcsf.gov.uk/publications/violentextremism/toolkitforschools   
Prue Reynolds (ECC Ethnic Minority Achievement Service) reminded headteachers that there are numerous resources available from EMAS, including a publication called “Homing In” which is a resource suitable for primary children focusing on the different types of homes that children live in. She also noted that there are support materials to help teach children about different faiths, on the Essex Grid for Learning. 

Bethan Rees can be contacted at bethan.rees@cambridgeshire.gov.uk

The full presentation can be found on the Termly area meetings page of the EPHA website.
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	WORKSHOPS

The following workshops were attended by headteachers:

THE NEW OFSTED FRAMEWORK – A REAL LIFE EXPERIENCE 

A presentation by Angela Russell (Headteacher) and Melanie Clayton (Deputy Head) at St Anne Line Catholic Primary

SAFEGUARDING AND THE NEW OFSTED FRAMEWORK
A presentation by Barry Hawes (School Improvement Adviser, North East Essex) and Pam Langmead (Schools Learning and Development tutor delivering Safeguarding training for governors)
Headteachers were reminded that safeguarding in one of three limiting judgements in an inspection and so, if the school is judged inadequate for safeguarding, it will be judged as inadequate overall and either be put in a category of notice to improve, or even special measures. References were made to the following documents, all available on the Ofsted page of the EPHA website:

· Safeguarding evaluation descriptors (p 50 -51 of the evaluation schedule)

· Briefing for section 5 inspectors on safeguarding children – latest version published October 2009. This updated version includes further information on the requirements of the Independent Safeguarding Authority. 

· Ofsted Pointers  - an unofficial document with possible pointers to consider pre-inspection. It comes with a health warning that there may be omissions and sections that are not relevant to a particular school and, as such, should be treated with appropriate caution. (Essex Primary Improvement Team Autumn 2009)
There was some discussion about the availability of training at the present time: 

· Child Protection designated officer training must be undertaken every two years;

· Staff training must be undertaken every three years;

· The Headteacher and a governor must have completed Safer Recruitment Training and have completed the assessment successfully. From 1 January 2010 it will be mandatory to have at least one person on any recruitment panel who has been accredited with this training.
ECC contacts for training

Carolyn Chaney     carolyn.chaney@essex.gov.uk

Carly Wester          carly.wester@essex.gov.uk
01245 436744/748

www.escb.co.uk
It was noted that Paul Fallon, the Independent Chair of the Essex Safeguarding Children’s Board, can be contacted at paul.fallon@essex.gov.uk
The groups discussed the challenges of safeguarding the school premises, and shared a number of anecdotes about issues relating to the school premises (e.g. the height of fences around pre-school areas) which have resulted in schools going into special measures. It was emphasised that schools must address any security and safeguarding issues that come to light without delay, and should identify potential safeguarding issues in a risk assessment of the premises. 
OPPORTUNITIES FOR EFFECTIVE HEADTEACHERS

A presentation by Graham Lancaster

Graham commented that there are many opportunities for experienced and effective headteachers to extend their role and develop professionally, but that the range of opportunities can seem confusing. His presentation aimed to explain a number of the professional opportunities for effective heads. 

Advisory Headteacher

· These Headteachers will have been recognised by OFSTED and LA as being highly effective.
· Advisory heads are employed by Essex LA, and are deployed on a temporary basis to cover vacancy or absence in school in difficulties – generally for a term or two in a school.

· If they are not in a full-time post they will be deployed in a coaching capacity.

· There are two primary Advisory Headteachers in Essex at the current time: Iain Birtwell and Lella Yates.

· Secondary schools have recently appointed an Executive Headteacher to undertake a similar role.

Executive Headteacher

· Will be an experienced and effective headteacher

· S/he will be a substantive headteacher in one school, seconded part time (or full time) to a school with no headteacher and insufficient capacity to appoint an acting headteacher 

· May be the head of a hard or soft federation (hard federations are groups of two or more schools linked with one governing body; soft federations are groups of two or more schools that retain individual governing bodies, and therefore increased independence and autonomy). 

· The term/post can be applied to headteacher of Academies.

Interim (Acting) Headteacher

· May be the Deputy Headteacher in the school.

· May be a freelance headteacher, employed directly by the school, through an agency or by the Local Authority.

· The Interim Head may be full or part-time. 

Mentors

· There is an existing Essex mentoring scheme, but the intention is to make the arrangement more formal.

· The mentor headteacher provides support for a colleague in the first year of headship.

· The arrangement is usually brokered by the Local Authority (by the School Improvement Adviser).

· There is now more support for headteachers, and the NCSL is looking at the whole system of support for early headship.

Professional Partners

· This is a National College for School Leadership scheme, and Essex is part of the pilot. The scheme is due to be rolled out nationally in 2011. 

· Professional Partners are offered training and accreditation.

· They will have strong coaching and mentoring skills.

· There are currently four Primary Professional Partners in Essex: Tim Eastwell  (Lincewood Primary), Kerrie-Ann McGrory (Templars Infants & Nursery), Verity Boreham (John Ray Juniors) and Rose Pepper (Paringdon Juniors). There are plans to introduce these Professional Partners across the county from September (perhaps under a different title).  

· New Headteachers will be offered support by the Professional Partners, and their commitment is likely to be the equivalent of one day per half term. The role will be not be paid, but will offer excellent professional development for experienced heads. 

Local Leaders in Education (NCSL scheme)

· A Local Leader in Education will be an experienced serving headteacher – judged as showing good/outstanding leadership.

· They will have the experience of working with other schools to “support sustainable change”.
· LLEs are recruited and trained through NCSL.

· Learner centred consultancy and coaching model.

· In Essex LLEs will be funded for 15 days support per year.

· Their remit is to work with a new head in challenging circumstances or twice “satisfactory” leadership team.

· There are approximately 20 primary, secondary and special LLEs in Essex.
National Leaders of Education

· They will be recognised as outstanding headteachers.

· Application for the role is through NCSL.

· NLEs will have undertaken previous work in schools in difficulty.

· Recruitment will involve a “rigorous selection process”.

· The scheme is funded by the Local Authority.

· Provide additional leadership to schools in difficulty – emerging from an OFSTED category or in danger of going into one. 

· 300 primary by 2012 – currently 2 primary in Essex.

Host School for NPQH

· A host school will be identified by NCSL.
· Will have demonstrated good/outstanding leadership and capacity.
· The school is able to provide learning environment for NPQH candidate.
· 5-20 days internship.
Associate Headteacher

· The host school will have a successful leadership team.
· Able to provide a leadership placement for deputy head/aspiring headteacher.
· 10 days placement – likely to share costs with the Associate Headteacher’s school.

· The Associate Headteacher will undertake a significant research project – e.g. what are we doing now? What could we do better?

· Similar to existing secondary internship model

Sustainable Leadership Group

· Consists of Essex headteachers. 

· Primary, Secondary and Special.
· The group’s remit has been to research causes and possible solutions of present and projected headteacher shortage at a local level.

· The Sustainable Leadership Group aims to develop a range of strategies for immediate action.
EVERY CHILD COUNTS

A presentation by Lianne West,  Every Child Counts Teacher Leader

Every Child Counts is a partnership initiative between the Every Child Counts charitable trust, Edgehill University, the National Strategies and the DCSF. It aims to enable the lowest attaining children in Key Stage 1 (ages 6-7) in England to make greater progress towards expected levels of attainment in mathematics.  It is a response to the Every Child Matters agenda, to a growing awareness that some children need early and intensive support in order to maximise their progress and to close attainment gaps, and to a growing understanding of the nature of effective mathematics intervention.
At the heart of Every Child Counts is Numbers Count™, a new numeracy intervention developed for ECC in September 2008 by Edge Hill University and Lancashire County Council in partnership.  Specially trained Numbers Count Teachers give intensive support to the 10-12 lowest-achieving Year 2 children during the year.  They teach 1-1 Numbers Count lessons to each child for half an hour every day for 12 weeks.  They liaise with class teachers with the aim of enabling the children to develop their confidence and attainment in mathematics and to achieve level 2 or where possible level 2B or better by the end of Key Stage 1.  They also support the learning and teaching of mathematics throughout their schools and help to raise standards for all children.
The cost of each programme is around £2,500 - £2,600 per child, of which the government pays half. Many schools recruit externally to the Every Child a reader/Counts posts on a 0.6 FTE basis, perhaps employing a teacher who wishes to work part-time. Other have trained existing members of staff who are already out of class. Others train excellent classroom teachers who might otherwise have retired, but would like to give a final 3-5 years to the profession in order to work 1:1 with children in a role that has immediate impact and high job satisfaction. Smaller schools, that may not be able to afford their own specialist teacher might consider pairing up with another school to share that teacher. Government funding is guaranteed to the end of 2010/11.  
Lianne West can be contacted at lianne.west@essex.gov.uk

http://www.everychildachancetrust.org/

www.edgehill.ac.uk/everychildcounts 
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	SEPHA meeting

The following Headteachers who are new to headship, the county or in a new school were welcomed:
Karen Gibbons

Blackmore Primary 

Roz Townsend

The Kingswood Junior School

Jan Vaughan 

Lubbins Park Primary (Executive Head)
Chris Webster

Millhouse Juniors (Executive Head)
Lisa Wright

North Crescent Primary

Thank you and farewell to the following Headteachers:

Carol Bright

St Nicholas CE Primary, Rayleigh

Dave Foxall

Woodham Ley Primary

Angela Humphrey
Greensted Juniors

Gy Rampersaud

Rochford Primary & Nursery

Stephen Southgate
Downham Primary 

Gillian referred Headteachers to the Autumn term EPHA newsletter distributed at the meeting (also available on the EPHA website). 

Survey to gather views about the existing SATs testing system 

The Executive agreed that all Primary headteachers should be asked their opinion on the current SATs testing system, and their views should be sought about alternative systems of effective assessment and judgement of performance in schools. A questionnaire was distributed at the meeting (also available on the EPHA website) and heads were asked to feed back their opinions by the end of the term.

EPHA website

The EPHA website www.essexprimaryheads.co.uk has been re-vamped and is now more user-friendly. Headteachers were urged to refer to the site for information, documents and presentations relating to this and other meetings.  Pam Langmead, the EPHA Manager was thanked for the work that she has done to update the website and for all she does to keep Essex Primary headteachers informed. 


	

	5.

	The following key dates were noted:

SOUTH meetings with the Local Authority officers 2009/2010 at The Belvedere, Crays Hill
· Tuesday 23 March            

· Monday 21 June        
EPHA Headteachers’ Annual Conference

Friday 12 March 2010          
Stock Brook Country Club

Deputy Headteachers’ Conference 

Friday 8 October 2010                 Stansted Hilton
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